[image: image1.jpg]www.oxford.gov.uk

Z3

e a)

OXFORD
CITY
COUNCIL




Minutes of a meeting of
Council
on Monday 18 March 2024 
Council members present:
	 Councillor Arshad (Lord Mayor)
	Councillor Fry (Deputy Lord Mayor)

	Councillor Lygo (Sheriff)
	Councillor Altaf-Khan

	Councillor Aziz
	Councillor Brown

	Councillor Chapman
	Councillor Clarkson

	Councillor Corais
	Councillor Coyne

	Councillor Diggins
	Councillor Djafari-Marbini

	Councillor Douglas
	Councillor Dunne

	Councillor Fouweather
	Councillor Gant

	Councillor Hollingsworth
	Councillor Humberstone

	Councillor Jarvis
	Councillor Landell Mills

	Councillor Latif
	Councillor Malik

	Councillor Miles
	Councillor Muddiman

	Councillor Mundy
	Councillor Munkonge

	Councillor Nala-Hartley
	Councillor Pegg

	Councillor Pressel
	Councillor Railton

	Councillor Rawle
	Councillor Rehman

	Councillor Sandelson
	Councillor Linda Smith

	Councillor Roz Smith
	Councillor Smowton

	Councillor Turner
	Councillor Upton

	Councillor Waite
	


Also present for all or part of the meeting: 
Caroline Green, Chief Executive
Nigel Kennedy, Head of Financial Services

Tom Hook, Executive Director (Corporate Resources)

Mish Tullar, Head of Corporate Strategy

Emma Jackman, Head of Law and Governance

Jonathan Malton, Committee and Member Services Manager

Celeste Reyeslao, Committee and Member Services Officer

Tanaka Merralls, Trainee Solicitor

Amber Khaloon, Trainee Solicitor

Apologies:
Councillor(s) Hall, Hunt, Kerr, Morris, Thomas and Walcott sent apologies.
The minutes show when Councillors who were absent for part of the meeting arrived and left.
<AI1>

102. Declarations of interest 

Item 7: Licensed Vehicles Emission Standards Amendment
Councillor Sajjad Malik stated he had an interest on this decision item which had been entered in his register of interest as a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (DPI); he indicated that he would leave the room during the consideration of this item.

 

Councillor Edward Mundy stated he was the Chair of the General Purposes Licensing Committee and was present during the consideration of this report at the Licensing Committee meeting held 5 February 2024. He indicated that he will consider this item with an open mind.

 

Councillors Mary Clarkson, Rae Humberstone, Mark Lygo, Louise Upton, Naomi Waite, Katherine Miles, Lois Muddiman, Rosie Rawle and Barbara Coyne also declared their membership to the Licensing Committee and stated they were present at the Licensing Committee meeting held 5 February 2024. They indicated they would consider this item with an open mind.

 

Item 13a: Cancel divisive non-evidence-based transport policies including traffic filters and strengthen citizens trust in democracy 
Councillor Gant stated that this motion related to his County's portfolio responsibilities and indicated he would not participate in the consideration of this item.

</AI1>

<AI2>

103. Minutes 

Council agreed to approve the minutes of the ordinary meeting of Council held on 29 January 2024 and Budget Council held on 21 February 2024.
</AI2>

<AI3>

104. Announcements 

The Lord Mayor announced that she had attended the SHE (Saluting, Honouring and Excellence) Awards on International Women's Day, 8 March 2024, where she was recognised for her dedication and hard work within the community. She had also attended the National Peace Symposium at Europe's largest mosque on 9 March 2024 which aimed to inspire a concerted effort to achieve lasting peace.

 

Cllr Pressel arrived at the meeting.
 

The Lord Mayor also announced the presence of Dr Husam Zomlot, Head of the Palestinian Mission to the UK, to address the Council following the previously passed motion concerning the situation in Gaza and Israel. Dr Zomlot was invited to address the Council in place of Mayor of Ramallah Issa Kassis who had understandably been unable to respond to the request.

 

Dr Zomlot addressed the Council. He spoke about the twinship of the Cities of Oxford and Ramallah, the deadly situation in Gaza and Palestine, and a call for local councils to remind its government of its responsibilities in maintaining peace.  

 

The Leader of the Council expressed gratitude to Dr Zomlot for accepting the Lord Mayor's invitation, which received strong cross party support, to address the Council. She conveyed the Council's empathy towards the humanitarian crisis experienced by the people of Gaza and Ramallah. She expressed the Council's desire for peace and position to recognise the State of Palestine.

 

The Leader of the Council announced the following nominations for Civic Office-holders for the 2024-25 municipal year:

· Mike Rowley for Lord Mayor
· Tiago Corais for Deputy Lord Mayor
· James Fry for Sheriff
 

Lastly, the Leader of the Council wished to put on record a list of thanks to Councillors who had made the decision to stand down in the upcoming council year:

 

To Councillor Tom Hayes for his longstanding service as Councillor and as Cabinet Member whose work contributed towards the City's pathway to becoming a Zero Carbon city.

 

To Councillor Tom Landell-Mills for his service on the Council.

 

To Councillor Lucy Pegg for her service as a Councillor and as Chair of the Scrutiny Committee.

 

To Councillor Shaista Aziz for all her services she had given to the Council and the City of Oxford.

 

And to Councillor Rae Humberstone for his dedication to the City, amounting to 19 years of service on the Council and in Civic offices. 

 

Cllr Morris arrived at the meeting.
 

The City Rector addressed the Council and spoke about service to others, thankfulness for one another, and remembrance of the suffering around the world. He gave words of hope and blessings for the upcoming spring, Ramadan, Passover, and Easter, along with well wishes for the Council in the forthcoming elections. 

</AI3>

<AI4>

105. Public addresses and questions that relate to matters for decision at this meeting 

Council heard one address. Councillor Edward Mundy, Chair of the General Purposes Licensing Committee provided a verbal response. 

The address and response are set out in full in the minutes pack.
1. Address from Mr. Bashir Ahmed, President of C. O. L. T. A (City of Oxford Licensed Taxicab Association
The Lord Mayor thanked the speaker for their contribution.

</AI4>

<AI5>

106. Appropriation of land at Railway Lane. 

Council considered a report from the Executive Director (Development) seeking approval to appropriate a parcel of land (change the statutory basis on which it is held by the Council from one function to another) at Railway Lane from the General Fund to the Housing Revenue Account in order that the land can be used for the development of new council housing, and to update Cabinet on certain aspects of the development.

 

Councillor Linda Smith, Cabinet Member for Housing introduced the report, proposed the recommendation and answered questions.

 

The recommendation was agreed on being seconded by Councillor Susan Brown, Leader of the Council and Cabinet Member for Inclusive Economy and Partnerships, and put to the vote.

 

Council resolved to:
1. Agree the appropriation of the land owned by Oxford City Council that forms part of the development site for housing at Railway Lane from the General Fund (GF) into the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) at the established red book valuation figure.
</AI5>

<AI6>

107. Licensed Vehicles Emission Standards Amendment 

Cllr Malik left the meeting, having declared an interest on this item, and returned to the meeting at the start of the next item.
 

Council considered a report from the Executive Director (Communities and People) which set out the decision of the General Purposes Licensing Committee to delay the introduction of new emission standards for Hackney Carriage Vehicles licensed by this Authority by one year.

 

Councillor Edward Mundy, Chair of the General Purposes Licensing Committee, on being seconded by Councillor Anna Railton, Cabinet Member for Zero Carbon Oxford and Climate Justice, introduced the report and proposed the recommendation.

 

Councillor Ajaz Rehman, seconded by Councillor Amar Latif, proposed an amendment to the recommendation. Following debate, and on being put to the vote, the amendment was not carried.

 

Following agreement from Council, the meeting broke at 6.00 pm to allow Members observing Ramadan time for Iftar and Prayer, and reconvened at 7.00 pm.
 

The recommendation was put to the vote.

 

Council resolved to:
1. Agree on a delay to the introduction of new emission standards to Hackney Carriage Vehicles licenced by this Authority by one year, as agreed by the General Purposes Licensing Committee. 

 

 

Council agreed to consider item 11 of the agenda next, and then return to the remaining items on the agenda as listed.
</AI6>

<AI7>

108. Public addresses and questions that do not relate to matters for decision at this Council meeting 

Council heard four addresses and one question from members of the public. Cabinet Members read or summarised their written responses. A further question was withdrawn ahead of the meeting.

The addresses, questions and responses are set out in full in the minutes pack. 

 

1. Address from Zuhura Plummer

2. Address from Dr Sheikh Ramzy

3. Address from Danny Yee

4. Question from Richard Parnham

5. Question from Dr. Dominik Metz – Withdrawn
6. Address from Kaddy Beck

The Lord Mayor thanked the speakers for their contributions.

</AI7>

<AI8>

109. Pay Policy Statement 2024 

Council received a report from the Head of Business Improvement requesting that Council approve the Annual Pay Policy Statement.

 

Councillor Nigel Chapman, Cabinet Member for Citizen Focused Services and Council Companies introduced the report and proposed the recommendation.

 

The recommendation was agreed on being seconded by Councillor Susan Brown, Leader of the Council Cabinet Member for Inclusive Economy and Partnerships, and put to the vote.

 

Council resolved to:
1. Approve the Annual Pay Policy Statement 2024/25 and the new 2 year pay agreement in Appendix 1. 
</AI8>

<AI9>

110. Questions on Cabinet minutes 
</AI9>

<AI10>

a) Minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on 7 February 2024 
None.
</AI10>

<AI11>

b) Draft Minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on 13 March 2024 
In response to questions from Council, Councillor Louise Upton, Cabinet Member for Planning and Healthier Communities, stated that global car companies had the freedom to select their operational locations and acknowledged that allocating £800k in discretionary relief was not ideal. The discretionary relief scheme set out in the Council's policy permitted any business to seek funding, including the BMW Group. Having sought extensive legal advice, the decision was made to mitigate the risk of BMW relocating elsewhere.

 

The Monitoring Officer clarified that whilst the planning applications fell within the scope of the Planning Committee as a Council function, the assessment of liability was a matter reserved for Cabinet and executive powers.

</AI11>

<AI12>

111. Questions on Notice from Members of Council 

29 written questions were asked of the Cabinet Members and the Leader. The questions and written responses were published before the meeting. 

These along with summaries of the 15 supplementary questions and responses asked and given at the meeting are set out in the minutes pack.

</AI12>

<AI13>

112. Outside organisation/Committee Chair reports and questions 
</AI13>

<AI14>

a) Scrutiny Committee update report 
Councillor Lucy Pegg, Chair of the Scrutiny Committee, introduced the report updating the Council on the activities of the Committee from 01 January 2024 to 29 February 2024. She highlighted the two meetings held during this period, in addition to two Panel meetings, which collectively made 57 recommendations to Cabinet. She expressed her gratitude to members of the Scrutiny Committee for their commitment to cross party scrutiny, the Panel Chairs, and to Alice Courtney for her exceptional work as Scrutiny Officer. 

 

Council noted the report.
</AI14>

<AI15>

113. Motions on notice 18 March 2024 

Council had before it five motions on notice submitted in accordance with Council procedure rules and reached decisions as set out below.

Motions agreed as set out below:

a) Cancel divisive non-evidence-based transport policies including traffic filters and strengthen citizens trust in democracy (proposed by Cllr Ajaz Rehman, seconded by Cllr Shaista Aziz) [Amendment proposed by Cllr Douglas, seconded by Cllr Railton]
Motions not taken as the time allocated for debate had finished:

b) Uniting to Tackle Oxford's Housing Crisis (proposed by Cllr Linda Smith, seconded by Cllr Nigel Chapman) 

c) In Support of Green Investment (proposed by Cllr Chris Smowton, seconded by Cllr Katherine Miles) 

d) Weight and emissions based parking charges (proposed by Cllr Chris Jarvis, seconded by Cllr Lois Muddiman)

e) The Cost-of-living crisis and local government funding (proposed by Cllr Ed Turner, seconded by Cllr Nigel Chapman)

</AI15>

<AI16>

a) Cancel divisive non-evidence-based transport policies including traffic filters and strengthen citizens trust in democracy (proposed by Cllr Ajaz Rehman, seconded by Cllr Shaista Aziz) [Amendment proposed by Cllr Douglas, seconded by Cllr Railton] 
Cllr Gant left the meeting having declared an interest on this item.

Councillor Ajaz Rehman, seconded by Councillor Shaista Aziz, proposed the motion as set out in the briefing notes.

 

Cllrs R Smith, Nala-Hartley and Dunne left the meeting.
 

Councillor Sandy Douglas proposed an amendment to the motion and was seconded by Councillor Anna Railton. Council debated the amended motion. Following debate and on being put to the vote, the proposed amendment was agreed.

 

On being put to the vote, the amended motion was agreed:
Amend transport policies including traffic filters and strengthen citizens’ trust in democracy

This Council calls on the Leader to write to Oxfordshire County Council Council to seek amendments to the Low Traffic Neighbourhoods (LTNs) and planned traffic filters trials.

LTNs have been introduced as part of schemes to reduce road danger and encourage active travel. 
Congestion has increased in some areas and cycling safety needs further improvement. 
Whilst pollution has reduced in the streets where LTNs have been 
introduced, however the opposite has occurred on some roads that are 
now more heavily congested.

Oxford’s bus companies have expressed their disappointment 
at the impact of the premature and badly co-ordinated implementation of the East Oxford LTNs. 
Following poor consultation and communication by the County Council, 
they have squandered good will towards measures which can reduce traffic congestion and improve bus punctuality. 
Despite extensive representations to the County Council by local councillors who know their wards well, the most vulnerable in society have been ignored with no amendments agreed for elderly people or residents with disabilities.

As democratically elected representatives, it is our duty to find answers and develop and support polices that work and are fair. Residential neighbourhoods such as Littlemore have been left feeling isolated and cut off. 

60% of consultation respondents opposed the introduction of East Oxford LTNs. Independent businesses are part of the life blood of what makes East Oxford the vibrant, diverse place it is. Some Cowley Road business owners have been vocally opposed to the LTNs.

To reverse years of neglect of Oxford’s transport infrastructure 
requires real investment from central government. This Council agrees to propose to the County Council that they: 
· Prioritise bringing in School Streets where appropriate in the city and work with private schools to reduce their impact on congestion.
· Lobby central government for major investment in public transport and infrastructure, with safe clear segregated routes and safer junctions for pedestrians and cyclists. 
· Work with the NHS and schools to understand the impact of the WPL upon them and ensure key workers have safe, convenient travel options.
· Where LTN ANPR is in use and there is clear and sustained local demand, grant exemptions to blue badge holders and carers, and re-open these roads for local traffic outside school travel hours either by turning off cameras or using permits for local residents.

Commit to public and independent evaluation of the traffic filter trials against agreed success criteria before any decision to make them permanent, so that they only remain if supported by the evidence.

</AI16>

<AI17>

b) Uniting to Tackle Oxford's Housing Crisis (proposed by Cllr Linda Smith, seconded by Cllr Nigel Chapman) 
This motion was not taken as the time allocated for debate had finished.
</AI17>

<AI18>

c) In Support of Green Investment (proposed by Cllr Chris Smowton, seconded by Cllr Katherine Miles) 
This motion was not taken as the time allocated for debate had finished.
</AI18>

<AI19>

d) Weight and emissions based parking charges (proposed by Cllr Emily Kerr, seconded by Cllr Lois Muddiman) 
This motion was not taken as the time allocated for debate had finished.
</AI19>

<AI20>

e) The Cost-of-living crisis and local government funding (proposed by Cllr Ed Turner, seconded by Cllr Nigel Chapman) 
This motion was not taken as the time allocated for debate had finished.
</AI20>

<TRAILER_SECTION>
The meeting started at 5.00 pm and ended at 9.35 pm
Lord Mayor …………………………..
Date:  Thursday 16 May 2024
Decisions on items of business take effect immediately:

Motions may be implemented immediately or may require further budget provision and/or reports to Cabinet before implementation.
Details are in the Council’s Constitution.
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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